Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Monthly Meeting

February 8, 2010

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Supervisor Gregory Sydoriw at 7:00 P.M., at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Kenneth Eisnor, Charles Hebbard, David Husted and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, David Wood County Legislator, Attorney for the Town Gregory Mattacola, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek and four residents.

Supervisor Sydoriw asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.  He recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Herbert Bloss, spokesman for Girl’s Softball, asked for permission to place an old fashioned scoreboard on the girl’s softball field.  Little League would purchase this for around $900.00.  He spoke of the girls being envious of the boy’s scoreboard and asked for equity between the teams.

The Board members replied that the Park is just that, not a sports complex.  Supervisor Sydoriw reported that Pop Warner wants to bring in a Shafer Shed on skids, for storage of their equipment.  They would remove this in the fall.
Supervisor Sydoriw and the Board left the Board room at 7:10 P.M. to conduct an audit of Justice Bower’s books.  They returned at 7:18 P.M. and at that time the Supervisor reconvened the regular meeting.

The Supervisor requested the County Legislator to give his report.  County Legislator David Wood spoke of a consolidation effort to occur over time, in that the outer Towns would take over the maintenance of the County Roads within their Towns.  Plowing, roadside ditching, mowing shoulders would all be included.  The County would keep the Engineering Department and would contract one surfacing within a four (4) year period.  He cited many examples of where the County budget monies are allocate; Criminal Justice System, from the jail, road patrol to the District Attorney’s office and the public defenders.  He also spoke on Medicaid costs and the costs of sending an Oneida County resident to another county’s community college.  Criminal Justice system 36 million, Medicaid 52 million, 1.4 million community colleges outside of the County.

The Supervisor thanked him for his report and asked for the Highway Report.  Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy requests authorization to purchase a new gas pump.  He has a quote from Yocum of $4837.00.  He asks that this be considered an emergency.

26 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to purchase a new gas pump from Yocum as an emergency, for $4837.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Highway Superintendent Eddy submitted the Highway Agreement to the Town Board.  

27 After discussion, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to authorize the signing of this agreement.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.  The agreement was signed.

Discussion was held on a private residence that is draining a sump pump to the road.  Councilperson Eisnor stated that there is now ice building up on the pavement.  County Legislator Wood offered to write a letter to Dennis Davis and send a copy to the Town, since Dean’s Highway is a county road.
Highway Superintendent Eddy asked to canvass for bids for a new 2010 one (1) ton, 4 wheel drive pick-up, with a dump box.  He reported that our new plow truck is back at Stadium International, as there is a problem with the frame.

Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and requested the Assessor’s Report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the field work is all but done.  The Exemptions are coming in and Warren Howlett, Assessor’s Clerk, will be calling the folks to remind the one’s that aren’t in, as we do every year.  He attended the monthly Assessor’s meeting in Rome.  He will be working nights doing the values.  He will be going to the County to update our maps this month.
Supervisor Sydoriw thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson’s report spoke of the Department of State  issuing a new law effective February 22, 2010, which requires carbon monoxide detectors in all existing homes.  There is one exception; “basically a total electric home would be the only exception.”

All cars have been removed from Auto One sales lot.  Apparently they are out of business, but he has no conformation of this.  Three items were purchased, one storage permit, one zoning book and one area variance application.

Water Superintendent Ted Flint filed his report with the Town Board as follows:

January 9th – Jim Wharram and I worked on repairing and or replacing water meters & read outs. We repaired the following customers;

· Knuckleheads – Replaced and rewired inoperable read out.

· Forino – Customer installed meter in backwards – reinstalled properly.

· Tommell – Meter inoperable – replaced with new meter and installed a read out on the side of the house.

· Grande’s – Tried to find a way to install an outside read out but found it too difficult to drill through concrete blocks. Who ever does the water reading will just have to read it from inside the building when the restaurant is open.

· Seymour’s Diner – Installed an outside read out next to the side entrance.

· Claycomb Auto Sales – Installed an outside read out on side of building.

· Central Body Shop – Installed an outside read out on side of building. 
January 13th – Worked with Murphy Excavating to replace broken fire hydrant on East Main St. Replaced hydrant and installed a shut off valve in front of the hydrant. All fire hydrants on our old system do not have shut off valves in front of them. This means whenever one of them gets broken like this one the water cannot be isolated – the whole street needs to be shut off to make repairs. I am still investigating who the operator of the vehicle was that did the damage to the hydrant. **Murphy Excavating is getting me a quote together to make repairs to one of the fire hydrants on Stop 7 Road. I cannot operate the valve that turns the hydrant on & off.

January 18th – Was called to turn the water back on at Spaven’s house on East Main Street. After finding the shut off buried in a snow bank I turned the valve on and went inside to check it out. The person renting the house said that the water was not coming out. *This was a house that I shut off over the summer when the property owner broke a water line while tearing down an old house trailer. I asked that the water line be repaired before I turned the water back on.* I spent a couple hours trying to get the water to turn on but it still would not work. I thought either the line inside the house was frozen from the house being unoccupied for so long or my valve was not functioning properly. I contacted Jeff Hanrahan to meet me the following night to help me resolve the issue.

January 19th – I met Jeff Hanrahan around 5 pm at the Spaven residence to check on the water issue I was having the previous night. We went inside the house to check to see if the line was possibly frozen and then went outside to check the side entrance. As we walked on the side of the house we could see that a large pond of water had formed over night. This obviously told us that the broken water line was never repaired properly and it was still leaking. I contacted the tenant and told him of the situation and that the water line would have to be repaired before he could have the water turned on. I contacted Beverly the following day and asked her to get a hold of Mrs. Spaven to tell her that the water line needed to be repaired and I wanted to see the repair before the line was buried.

January 22nd – Jim contacted me and said that chlorine residual reading on the panel inside the pump house was getting low. I stopped in after work and rebuilt the injector on the #2 chlorinator. I used up the rest of our rebuild kits so I ordered 2 new rebuild kits from USA Blue Book. The repair kits cost about $90 each and should be delivered by the 28th.

January 23rd – Jim Wharram and I worked on repairing and or replacing water meters & read outs. We repaired the following customers;

· Bamford – This house is being sold and we could not get into the basement to check it out. I shut the water off to this house back in September.

· Utter – Replaced an inoperable read out.

· Norbco – We went to check this out and found that the read out seems to be working properly. The read out is located in the front of the building facing Route 233. I don’t think that the person doing the meter readings realized where it was.

· Shred-it – Rewired a new read out that was inoperable.

· Jardieu – The home owner has since passed away and the neighbor said that he had the water shut off so we couldn’t do anything with this yet.

· Forrester – Installed an outside read out.

· Wagner – Installed an outside read out.

· Hajdasz – This customer has a valve leaking in his basement. It is the shut off valve that is on the pipe just as it comes through the cellar wall – before the meter. We worked on this and have it down to a very small drip. We are going to wait until spring to finish the repair because we have to dig up the shut off valve and shut the water to the house. The customer is fine with this.

*There are 2 more customers to be checked out (Jerry Smith Auto & Betchel). 

January 28th – Took monthly samples from all 3 water districts and dropped off at Verona Laboratory.

*I am still working on our Standard Operating Procedures (SOP). This should be completed by the end of February.

The Reading Center Report was submitted by Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, who was absent from the Board meeting.  In January the Reading Center loaned out 1,481 items, registered three new patrons and purchased twenty-eight new books for $66.03 (we had credit at Mid-York from payments made in January)  Ben Obernesser has installed new memory in the two (2) Dell computers that were running slow.  They are up to speed now.  He will return to put all five computers on a printer.  Anti-virus was updated.

Attorney for the Town, Gregory Mattacola, Esq. reported;

Route 233 – The discharge of lien has been received.  Estate attorney is obtaining a tax search to see what taxes are owed and then negotiations can take place between estate and potential buyer. 

NYSTA – We received a response from Thruway Authority, along with new proposed agreement and it is in process of being reviewed. 

Zoning – We received back acknowledgment from the Dept. of State that our zoning changes were filed.    

Nuisance Dog Cases – There are still several outstanding nuisance dog cases currently which are requiring court appearances, working with the dog control officer, etc.  

Seymour Water – Permit was issued.  

Handbook – Meetings were had in the past month and a new draft was sent to the Town for distribution.  

Time Warner Agreement – I reviewed the proposed agreement from Time Warner, suggested changes to them which were implemented. It now needs to be acted on via a public hearing and then board vote. 
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report.

The Town Clerk reported that the Blood Drive on January 9, 2010 went well.  We collected 37 pints, with four (4) double red donors included.  The next Blood Drive is scheduled for March 6, 2010. 
The Office sold one (1) fishing license for $29.00; the Town’s share totaled $1.60.  We sold 4 new dog licenses and renewed 54 licenses totaling $279.00.  The Town’s commission on these transactions is $186.45.  One death certificate was issued as well as one certified copy of a death certificate for a total of $40.00; there were no marriage licenses sold. 

Councilperson Pritchard, Roger Crary and I attended a meeting with Oneida County Planning Department, regarding the development of an updated Zoning Map for the Town and have been working with Guy Sassaman of the Oneida County Planning Board to make sure all Zoning Laws are incorporated into the new map.
Board Comments;

Councilperson Hebbard reported on possible grant for sidewalks.

Councilperson Eisnor reported that Grande’s had asked about filing the driveway.  This    issue was incorporated into the engineering report and agreement.

Councilperson Husted reported that he had researched several quotes on resurfacing the Water Standpipe.  The current quote is in line with his research.

Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the closing of the Lowell Fire House, by the Westmoreland Fire District Commissioners at last Tuesday’s Fire Commissioner’s monthly meeting.

28 After discussion, a motion to authorize Councilperson Pritchard to develop a letter stating the Town Board will be in attendance at a Public Hearing to be held at the Lowell Fire House on March 22, 2010, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
29 A Public Hearing on the Time Warner Franchise agreement will be held at 6:45 P.M., March 8, 2010, upon a motion advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
After discussion concerning the requested scoreboard for the girl’s softball field,

30 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to authorize the girl’s softball to acquire a carry in/carry out scoreboard for the Town Park.  Board members Eisnor, Prichard, Husted and Hebbard voted AYE.  Supervisor Sydoriw voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.

31 A motion to recess this meeting and to allow the Board, the Town Attorney and the Town Clerk, to enter into Executive Session, to enable the Board to discuss a possible litigation, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Board left the open meeting at 9:07 P.M.

The Supervisor reconvened the Regular Board meeting at 9:20 P.M.
32 A motion to waive the EDU charges and charges for water usage for the Westmoreland Fire District was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
33 A motion to accept and place on file the Town Clerk’s, Supervisor’s and Codes Reports was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

34 A motion to approve the minutes, as written, of January 11, 2010, January 12, 2010 and January 25, 2010, was advanced by Supervisor Sydoriw and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

35 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund Vouchers, 27 through 69, which total $19,419.45, was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

36 A motion to approve and order paid the Water District claims as follows;


Westmoreland Water District- claims #5 through #14 which totals $37,945.82


Tindall Corners Consolidated Water District- claim #2, which totals $201.96


Spencer Settlement Water District- claim #3 for $23.76

Was advanced by Councilperson Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

37 A motion to approve and order paid the claim, #1, for Martin Drive Sewer District, totaling $15,305.16 was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

38 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund claims, #11 through #33, which total $50,259.59, was advanced by Councilperson Husted and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor declared that the next regular meeting will be March 8, 2010, with a Public Hearing at 6:45 P.M. concerning the Time Warner Franchise.

Supervisor dispensed with the Public Session as there was no one present except the Board members.

39 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Eisnor.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk

Communications Received:

1. Thank you from the Family of Elinor Seymour

2. 2010 Boundary Validation

3. Receipt from Brown’s River Marotti Company for 1898 Assessment Roll and 1865 Military Record, to be rebound

Checks Received:

     1. County of Oneida

   Mortgage Tax 6/1-9/20/09
         $  60,549.94

     2. Stanwix Heights VFD


Fuel


         $         44.22

     3. Westmoreland Central School

Fuel

                     $    7,970.54

     4. Camelot Village



Water District
                     $    7,120.87

     5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers 12/09            $  12,700.00

     6. Town of Westmoreland


Tax Collector

         $622,035.00

     7. Clark Mills Fire District


Fuel
                                 $       106.43

     8. Central Oneida County Ambulance
Fuel
                                 $    1,162.92
     9. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont 01/10             $    9,212.00
